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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of January 11, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Maturo


Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of November 9, 2006 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the November 9 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel acknowledged receipt of a letter from Linda Peck regarding 669 Sierra Point Road, a matter on the agenda.


Chairman Jameel wished Commissioners, staff, and members of the public a happy new year.  He noted the Planning Commission will be dealing with many important tasks in the months to come, including updating the General Plan, reviewing the Baylands EIR, and considering Sierra Point development projects.  He encouraged citizens to participate actively in all of these tasks.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  11 Industrial Way; Use Permit UP-11-06, 3-Year Extension of Interim Use Permit UP-19-03 for outside storage of statuary within fenced yards; Marc Belluomini, Statue Factory, applicant; Sunquest Properties, Inc., owner; APN 005-340-080


Senior Planner Tune said the Statue Factory, applicant, is requesting a three-year extension of an interim use permit to use two fenced yards across from its sales site at 10 Industrial Way to store statuary.  He noted the outdoor storage site is also used by Lazzari Fuel.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the interim use permit was originally approved in 2001 and was extended in 2003.  He drew attention to the staff report for the findings required for approval.


Senior Planner Tune observed that this site is outside the portion of the former railyard that is contaminated with bunker C oil, copper, and lead.  Although volatile organic compounds have been detected in groundwater samples in the immediate vicinity, this should not be a significant issue with regard to the proposed storage use because the underlying soil will remain undisturbed.


Senior Planner Tune noted that drainage is an issue in the area, and in order to reduce the amount of runoff, the yards have been covered with gravel with asphalt shavings to provide a permeable surface and help control dust.  He said staff recommends conditional approval of the use permit.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the staff was aware of any complaints about the use, and Senior Planner Tune responded that there had been no complaints.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the storage is entirely on privately owned land.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that the site is all on private land, and the fence marks the boundary between the site and the public right-of-way.


Chairman Jameel expressed concerns about maintenance of the area.  Senior Planner Tune said one of the recommended conditions requires the applicant to maintain the perimeter of the site free of weeds and trash.  He noted that the use permit is limited to the area leased by the Statue Factory.  .


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant and members of the public.


Marc Belluomini, Statue Factory, requested that the City allow the Statue Factory to continue using the area for storage.  He said the company has also been maintaining the outside of its fence, removing weeds, and picking up debris.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the site is used for display as well as storage.  Mr. Belluomini confirmed that there were some display items in addition to storage.  He said he was unaware of any complaints about the use.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz moved to conditionally approve the use permit as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter.


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the applicant to find ways to store items in a way that looks better from the road and to try to soften the appearance of the storage yard.


The motion was unanimously approved.

2. PUBLIC HEARING:  685 Sierra Point Road; Variance 4-10-06, Variances to allow lot line adjustment to reduce area of substandard lot, to reduce lot width to less than 50 feet, and to allow lot coverage to exceed 40 percent; James Dunleavy, applicant & owner; APN 007-451-260


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant owns two adjoining properties, a 3,480-square-foot parcel at 685 Sierra Point Road, and a 3,991-square-foot parcel at 691 Sierra Point Road.  Because they were not in the same ownership in 1969 when the City first adopted its own zoning ordinance, they are considered separate, substandard building sites.  Senior Planner Tune noted a house has occupied the 691 Sierra Point Road parcel since 1939, but the 685 Sierra Point Road parcel had remained vacant.  


Senior Planner Tune explained that the applicant submitted plans to build a new house on the vacant lot, and in that process, it was noted that the existing house at 691 Sierra Point Road extends over the lot line, encroaching onto the 685 Sierra Point Road parcel.  Additional plans were then submitted to demolish that portion of the house, build a one-hour fire wall at the property line, and remodel the existing half-bath to add a shower to replace the two full bathrooms that would be lost in the demolition.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicant provided a deposit to guarantee demolition within 60 days of occupancy of the new house, and a building permit was issued.  The new house has now been built and occupied, but before the deadline for demolition, the applicant obtained a one-year extension.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is now requesting approval of variances to allow the lot line between the two properties to be adjusted around the existing portion of the house at 691 Sierra Point Road that extends over the lot line, so that demolition would not be necessary.  He noted the variances are to further reduce the area of the site at 685 Sierra Point Road below the 5,000-square-foot standard, to reduce its width to be less than the 50-foot minimum, and to allow the lot coverage for the new house to exceed the 40 percent maximum lot coverage for the R-1 District, since the lot line adjustment will make the lot smaller.  Senior Planner Tune advised that in order to grant a variance, the Planning Commission needs to find special circumstances that deprive this property owner of rights he or she would otherwise have.


Senior Planner Tune said the property at 685 Sierra Point Road is smaller in area and depth than standard, and the front of the parcel is located on a curve in the road and drops away from the street in a steep slope.  The house next door, at 691 Sierra Point Road, was enlarged by the applicant in 1975.  At that time, the addition extended over the lot line, but the City did not require that the parcels be formally merged.  The applicant believes the proposed lot line adjustment is the best way to resolve the problem now.  This would avoid the need to demolish the addition to the existing house and the full bathroom.


Senior Planner Tune noted that the proposed lot line adjustment would simply shift the property line to include the approximately 187-square-foot footprint of the 1975 addition; a slightly larger area would have to be transferred to include the roof deck overhang.  In either case, the building code would require that the windows be sealed over and that the open deck railing be replaced with a solid railing to meet fire separation requirements.  Senior Planner Tune pointed out that this could be avoided by relocating the lot line 3 feet from the 1975 addition, expanding the transfer area to approximately 321.5 square feet.  If the lot line were adjusted to subtract an equal area from the rear of the property at 691 Sierra Point Road, variances to reduce the area of 685 Sierra Point Road and exceed the lot coverage limit could be avoided.  Senior Planner Tune said a variance would still be needed to narrow the property to less than the 50-foot standard width.


Senior Planner Tune noted that if the Planning Commission grants any variance, it should be subject to the condition that any portion of the building less than 3 feet from the property line must have a one-hour fire rating while providing any required light, ventilation, and exiting in compliance with the building code.  Given the original understanding on which the building permit was issued for the new house, staff recommends denial of the variance request.


Commissioner Hunter asked if there was any discussion about a lot line adjustment when plans for the new house were first submitted.  Senior Planner Tune said he did not recall whether that had been discussed.


Commissioner Hawawini confirmed that the City allowed the addition to extend over the property line in 1975, but a condition of the building permit for the new house was that the addition would be demolished.  Commissioner Lentz noted the demolition never occurred.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the demolition permit deadline has been extended, and the applicant is using the extra time to seek these variances.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


James Dunleavy, applicant and owner, said the purpose of the 1975 addition was to provide two modern bathrooms for the old house.  He noted that if the addition is demolished, the bathrooms and laundry room will be eliminated.  He requested approval of the lot line adjustment as a better alternative.


Commissioner Hawawini confirmed that Mr. Dunleavy had agreed to demolish the addition as a condition of the building permit for the new house, and he asked what had changed Mr. Dunleavy’s mind.  Mr. Dunleavy responded that he had not fully realized the implications and expense entailed in removing the addition and construction a new bathroom, since he was planning to move into the new house.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the plans the application submitted for the demolition and remodeling did not accurately reflect the existing construction.  He said that besides constructing a half-bath and shower, the applicant would also need to replace an existing spiral stairway with a new staircase.  He noted the photographs at the end of the staff report show the current layout of the house.


Mr. Dunleavy said he was currently occupying the new house and would like to rent the old house.  He stated that when the 1975 addition was proposed and approved, no one warned him the construction extended across the lot line.  He added that his current problems would not have occurred if this issue had been pointed out earlier.


Commissioner Hunter observed that small lots create unique situations in Brisbane.  He noted there is plenty of room on the opposite side of the old house for an addition, and suggested considering that possibility.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the applicant understood that demolition was a condition of the building permit issued for the new house.  He expressed reluctance to grant variances if the issues could be addressed in other ways.


Commissioner Hawawini noted the applicant has the option of selling the old house as-is, as a fixer-upper.  He expressed support for denying the variances.


Commissioner Hunter noted the problem started when the City approved the remodeling plan in 1975.  He said the best time to address the problem would have been when building plans were submitted for the new house on the adjacent lot.  He concluded that it was not fair to require the applicant to tear down an addition that never should have been approved in the first place.  He commented that a lot line adjustment would be a much easier resolution than tearing down part of the house.


Commissioner Hunter acknowledged concerns about waiving the setback standard, noting that setbacks are required for fire safety, egress, noise, and privacy.  He said whoever buys or occupies the old house can correct the problems.  He added that he was reluctant to force the applicant to remodel a house he was not planning to occupy.


Commissioner Hunter stated that a lot line adjustment of 7 feet was acceptable to him, and that he was not concerned about the lot coverage requirement.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed reluctance to approve a lot line adjustment and variances if there were ways to avoid them.  He acknowledged that this problem could affect the market value of the old house, a condition that should be disclosed to prospective buyers.  


Commissioner Hawawini recommended seeking direction from the City Attorney before making a decision on this application.  Senior Planner Tune said he would prefer exploring possible solutions before the Planning Commission takes action. 


Commissioner Hunter observed that the status of the old house would also impact the value of the new house.


After some discussion, Commissioners concluded that this application should be continued to allow time fori staff to further explore alternatives and legal issues.  They determined there were no urgent deadlines.


Commissioner Lentz moved to continue this matter to the February 8 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  669 Sierra Point Road; Variance V-11-06; Variance for rear addition to exceed floor area ratio limit; Joe Ouyang, applicant; Austin & Lisa Crisologo, owners; APN 007-451-220


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is seeking a variance for a rear addition that will result in the house exceeding the City’s maximum floor area ratio.  He said the rear of the top floor of this existing house cantilevers out beyond the two floors below, and due to settlement of the foundation, the top two floors have suffered damage which the applicant proposes to correct by rebuilding the rear of the house, extending the lower floors to support the top floor so it is no longer cantilevered.  Senior Planner Tune noted the proposed addition would add 48 square feet of floor area to each of the two floors, but a variance is required because the house already exceeds the City’s 0.72 floor area ratio by 319.5 square feet.  The addition would increase the floor area ratio to 0.90, although the house’s existing height, lot coverage, and setbacks would not be changed.  


Senior Planner Tune noted that in order to grant a variance, the Planning Commission must make a finding that the variance will not confer a special privilege on this property owner.  In this case, staff recommends a condition to require that the project comply with all building code requirements, including a proper engineering analysis for the three-story addition.  Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission must also find that special circumstances warrant granting a variance in this case.  He advised that this property is only 2,264 square feet in area, 45 feet wide, and 90.765 feet deep, and has an odd shape and slope.  He stated applying the City’s 0.72 floor area ratio to a lot this small would limit the floor area to 1,630 square feet.  Senior Planner Tune said the existing house is almost 1,800 square feet, not including any garage space, which is about the same as what would be allowed on a 2,500-square-foot lot.


Senior Planner Tune noted the Planning Commission once granted a variance to fix a leaky roof deck by allowing it to be enclosed, there have not been any cases in which a variance was granted to allow more floor area to correct a foundation problem.  Accordingly, he said, staff recommends denying the variance request.


Commissioner Hunter asked if this house had a shared sewer system.  Senior Planner Tune said he was not aware of the current status of the sewer, but advised that the proposed project will not impact the sewer system.  He added that the Public Works Department is responsible for determining adequacy of sewer connections and systems.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Austin and Lisa Crisologo, property owners, identified themselves and Ms. Crisologo said they have been living in their house for the past two years.  She showed photographs and described the foundation problems.  She said the house needs extensive repairs to correct these conditions, and she requested approval of the variance request.


Ms. Crisologo introduced Joe Ouyang, engineer of record, to answer questions from the Planning Commission.  


Mr. Ouyang pointed out a minor correction in the drawings, noting shear walls that were omitted from the plans.  He stated that a site inspection showed a crack in the foundation extending from the first floor to the top of the building, resulting in uneven floors due to settlement.  He explained that the purpose of the project is to provide a better and safer support system for the house.


In response to questions from Commissioner Hawawini, Mr. Ouyang pointed out the crack in the foundations and the position of the shear walls.  He described how the repairs will be made.


Chairman Jameel suggested digging and laying new foundation under the existing building so the footprint would not need to be extended.  He noted this would probably be an easier and less expensive solution.  Mr. Ouyang expressed a willingness to consider this alternative.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter stated that he had no objections to the applicant’s proposal but was concerned about allowing an increase in the floor area ratio, especially on such a small lot.  He observed that there have been no concerns expressed by neighbors about the proposed size or footprint, but the Commission did receive a letter expressing concern about the sewer connection.  


Commissioner Lentz said he was reluctant to grant a variance that could set an unwise precedent.  He recommended finding ways to comply with City requirements within the existing footprint, as proposed by Chairman Jameel.  Commissioner Hawawini agreed.


Commissioners determined it would be best to continue this matter to allow time for the applicant to consider alternatives.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue this matter to the February 8 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Hunter commended the applicant and owners for their willingness to consider other alternatives.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


There were no items brought to the Planning Commission’s attention by the staff.

ITEMS INITIATED BY COMMISSION

In response to a question from Commissioner Hunter, Associate Planner Johnson noted the Planning Commission will be electing new officers at end of its first meeting in February.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the regular meeting of January 25, 2007.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m.  

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Haji Jameel, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

